Upper Deverills Parish Council
9 Beech Grove, Warminster, Wiltshire, BA12 0AB Tel: 01985 213436

Chairman: Miss Louise Stratton Clerk Mrs Sarah Jeffries MILCM

All Parish Council Meetings are open to the Public and Press
Wednesday 12th November 2014

To All Members of the Upper Deverills Parish Council

Dear Councillor, 

You are summoned to a meeting of the Upper Deverills Parish Council, at Kingston Deverill Village Hall on Wednesday 12th November 2014 at 6.30pm. The meeting will consider the items set out below.

Before the meeting there will be a public session to enable the people of the Upper Deverills to ask questions of, and make comments, regarding the Parish Council. Questions not answered at this meeting will be answered in writing to the person asking the question, or may appear as an agenda item for the next meeting. Members of the public are asked to restrict their comments, and/or questions to three minutes.

Sarah Jeffries MILCM
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Parish Clerk






Dated: 31st October 2014
 ----------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------
6.30pm Public Question Time

This section (at the Chairman’s discretion may last up to 15 minutes) is not part of the formal meeting of the Council and minutes will not be produced.

A Report from the Unitary Councillor and a Report from Rural Police Department will be heard if required

Agenda

1. Acceptance of apologies for absence 
Schedule 12 of the Local Government Act 1972 requires a record to be kept of the members present and that this record form part of the minutes of the meeting. Members who cannot attend a meeting should tender apologies to the Parish Clerk as it is usual for the grounds upon which apologies are tendered also to be recorded. Under Section 85(1) of the Local Government Act1972, members present must decide whether the reason(s) for a member's absence are accepted.

2. Chairman’s announcements

3. Dispensations

Council is asked to discuss any written requests for dispensation the Clerk may have received from Councillors. Council is asked to resolve the dispensations if required.

4. Declarations of interest, members to declare any interest they may have in agenda items that accord with the requirements of the relevant authorities (Disclosable Pecuniary Interests) Regulation 2012 (SI 2012/1464) (NB this does not preclude any later declarations) 
5. Exclusion of the Press and Public Standing Order #1c The Parish Council may exercise their right to exclude the public and press by resolution from a closed meeting due to the confidential nature to be discussed pursuant to section 1(2) of the Public Bodies (Admission to Meetings) Act 1960.

6. To receive and sign the minutes of the Full Council meeting held on 10th September  2014 (Previously circulated) LGA 1972 Sch 12 para 41(1) 

Planning – For Comment retrospectively
Application: 14/08857/FUL

Location: Littlemead Brixton Deverill Warminster Wiltshire BA12 7EJ

Proposal: Single storey extension and porch to side and front elevations: minor internal alterations.

Council is asked to note the decision to support made using delegated powers.

14/09196/FUL

Location: Lower Pertwood Farm Hindon Salisbury Wiltshire SP3 6TA Proposal:  Conversion of garage and store to form additional bedroom, ensuite and dining room, internal alteration to planning permission 13/02562/FUL.

Council is asked to note the decision to support made using delegated powers
Planning Decisions

Application: 14/07380/FUL

Location: 36 Kingston Deverill Warminster Wiltshire BA12 7HE
Proposal: Alterations & extensions to existing cottage and garage, to form breakfast room with granny annexe, plus new

store & open garage
Decision: Approve with conditions
Application: 14/07667/LBC 
Location: 36 Kingston Deverill Warminster Wiltshire BA12 7HE
Proposal: Alterations & extensions to existing cottage and garage, to form breakfast room with granny annexe, plus new

store & open garage
Decision: Approve with conditions

Application: 14/07175/FUL

Location: Lower Pertwood Farm Hindon Salisbury Wiltshire SP3 6TA

Registration Date: 06/08/2014

Proposal: Erection of Front conservatory.

Decision: Approve with conditions
Application: 14/06810/FUL 
Location: 39 Kingston Deverill Warminster Wiltshire BA12 7HE
Proposal: Alterations & extensions to existing garage, cottage to form breakfast room with granny annexe, plus new store and open garage
Decision: Approve with conditions
14/07403/TCA

Location: Dredges Farmhouse Brixton Deverill Warminster Wilts BA12 7EL

Registration Date: 31/07/2014

Proposal: Fell Lawson Cypress to ground level

4 x Lawson Cypress - Fell to ground level

1 x Goat Willow Fell to ground level
Decision: no objection
Planning - Appeals

Deep Water Cottage Appeal against the Enforcement notice W/12/00042/ENF_M
Council is asked to note the below decision:
The enforcement notice is varied by:

1. The deletion of ‘use as residential garden’ in section 3 of the notice and the substitution instead of ‘ancillary residential use’;

2. The deletion of ‘as residential garden’ in requirement a) in section 5 of the notice and the substitution instead of ‘for ancillary residential use’.

2. Subject to these variations the appeal is allowed under ground (a), the enforcement notice as varied is quashed, and planning permission is granted on the application deemed to have been made under section 177(5) of the 1990 Act as amended, namely the change of use from agriculture to ancillary residential use of land to the west of Deep Water Cottage, 16 Whitepits, Kingston Deverill,

Wiltshire, as referred to in the notice.
Planning Consultation

Council is asked to note that the Clerk has booked Kingston Deverill Village Hall for the consultation of the parish to take place on the 10th January 2015 10.00 until 13.00 on a possible future development in Kingston Deverill. Council is asked to resolve the cost of £20.00 for the hire of the Hall.

7. Wessex Water Corfe Mullen Transfer Scheme 

Council is asked to hear an update from Councillor Colin Hirons, if required.

8. Parish Steward - Highways
Council is asked to hear a report from Councillor Ranald Blue, if required. 
.
Culverts Monkton Deverill 

Council is also asked to hear a report from the Clerk on her meeting with the Area Highways Engineer.

9. Community Resilience Plan/ Flood Plan
Council is asked if it still wishes to provide the Clerk with the mapping of the culverts and gullies within their parish areas,  as agreed at the Full Council meeting on the 12th March 2014 minute number 13/173 Community Resilience Plan/Flood Plan. If this is no longer required the Clerk will remove this from her to action list.

Council is asked to hear a report back from Councillor Louise Stratton on the reinstatement of the River Action Group, if required.
Councillor Richard Cousens to update Council on whether he has had success with his approach to Monkton Deverill Parishioner’s identified as possible Flood Wardens at the January Full Council meeting.
10. Parish Emergency Assistance Scheme
Council is also asked to discuss the possible site/sites for the equipment.
11. Community Emergency Plan

Council is asked to discuss the below email received by the Clerk and inform the Clerk if it wishes to take up the offer. 

I would firstly like to introduce myself, my name is Kelly Murray-Fagan and I work for Scottish and Southern Energy Power Distribution (SSEPD. I have started a new position within SSEPD called a Customer and Community Advisor, and I cover the Wiltshire area.  My main responsibilities are looking after the welfare of our customers and providing accurate updates during a power outage.  During an outage I will focus on speaking with/visiting customers that are listed as a vulnerable customer on our Priority Service Register. 

I understand that our Priority Service Register is not fully up to date as this list is ever changing, but I am looking at how I can ensure that everyone who is in need of extra support/assistant during an outage are added to the register.  I am also hoping to work closely with the Parish Councils to help aid you in your own storm resilience plans and offer assistance where I can. If you would like to meet in person to understand more about my role, I am more than happy to arrange that.
12. Parish Plan

Council is asked to discuss the parish plan actions and in which order they will be addressed following the information collected and collated by the Clerk on the priority Councillors feel the actions should be actioned in turn.
13. Monkton Green Bench

Council is asked to discuss the replies from Selwood Housing and Wiltshire Council below:
Wiltshire Council Highways 
Our maps are showing this location as private land which Wiltshire Council does not maintain it.

Community Co-ordinator Imogen Dallimore

Selwood Housing 
Selwood Housing will not object to your Council replacing the bench on our land subject to the Council indemnifying Selwood from and against any costs claims actions demands or liabilities arising out of the replacement and future use of the bench.

Ian Matthews Legal Adviser Property Selwood Housing Society Ltd.
14. Standing Orders, Financial Standing Orders update and Filming, Photography, Audio Recording and Social Media policies.

Standing Orders Draft Amendments
Council is asked to discuss and if agreed resolve the advised changes from NALC for item 3I see the below draft wording actioned in the Standing Orders:

Filming, Photographing, recording, broadcasting or transmitting the proceedings of a meeting by any means is permitted. A person may not orally report or comment about a meeting as it takes place if he is present at the meeting of a parish council or its committees but otherwise may:
A) Film, photograph or make an audio recording of a meeting;

B) use any other means for enabling persons not present to see or hear proceedings at a meeting of a parish council as it takes place or later.

C) Report or comment on the proceedings in writing during or after a meeting or orally report or comment after the meeting.
The draft will need to be resolved as the draft to be used and then resolved again at the next meeting to adopt as the Standing Orders.

Filming, Photography, Audio Recording and Social Media Policy
Council is asked to discuss and if approved resolve to use the attached draft policy which covers the filming, photographing, audio recording of public parish council and committee meetings. This policy gives guidelines to the public and Chairman. 
Financial Orders

Council is asked to discuss and if agreed resolve the use of the advised changes from NALC. See attached draft.

Council is also asked to discuss one of the recommendations that on a regular basis, at least once in each quarter, and at each financial year end, a member other than the Chairman shall be appointed to verify bank reconciliations (for all accounts) produced by the RFO. The member shall sign the reconciliations and the original bank statements (or similar document) as evidence of verification. This activity shall on conclusion be reported, including any exceptions, to and noted by the council.
Council is asked to appoint that person so that the Clerk can make arrangements for the accounts to be checked each quarter before a meeting by the person nominated.
15. Bank Mandate

Council is asked to provide the Clerk with the completed Bank Mandate so that she can process it with the Co-operative Bank. The Council is in breach of its Financial obligations re signatories until the Mandate has been processed.

16. Approval and signing of the Parish Accounts 
Council is asked to approve the accounts brought to the meeting.

17. Payments`

To review and approve the items of expenditure listed below and note the receipt of income: LGA 1972 s150 (5)
Invoice Wages LGA 1972 s111      





  £352.40

Travelling LGA 1972 s111 







  £  10.80

Postage Reimbursement LGA 1972 s111 




  £    2.48
Heat & Light etc LGA 1972 s111



 


  £  16.25

SLCC National Conference Travel Shared cost LGA 1972 s111

  £  12.26

Retrospectively

Stationary Plus LGA 1972 s111 






   £  70.25 HMRC Payment 1506 LGA 1972 s111





   £  32.50

SLCC National Conference shared cost LGA 1972 s111 


   £  98.33

Total invoice £ 354.00 paid by Maiden Bradley with Yarnfield 

Receipts
Interest 









   £   0.85

Interest 









   £   0.92
Interest 









   £   0.83
The Clerk has received the following notice from Wiltshire Council re the Precept.

Town/Parish Precepts 2015/2016

I am pleased to be able to provide you with your 2015/2016 Tax Base and top up support grant figures. These figures are being released approximately one month earlier than last year. 

In order for Wiltshire Council to calculate the total Council Tax for 2015/2016, you are required to confirm your Precept Requirement for 2015/2016 by completing and returning the attached form by 23 January 2015.  This date is critical to the reports being prepared by Wiltshire Council in order to set the Council Tax, and, as always, your co-operation in meeting the deadline is greatly appreciated. Please contact us as soon as possible if you have trouble in making this date.

As in previous years, Wiltshire Council is providing top up grants to Town and Parish Councils in relation to the effect that localised council tax support reductions have on the tax base. Last year Wiltshire Council consulted with all Town and Parish Councils about the reduced level of funding from central government. It was agreed that the level of top up grant that Wiltshire Council provides to Towns and Parishes would reduce by 35% in 2014/2015.  It was also agreed that the level of top up grant would reduce in line with the reduction in amount of Revenue Support Grant that Wiltshire Council receives from Central Government. For 2015/2016 the grant will therefore be reduced by 27%.  

The top up grant will therefore be £47.94. This means that the Band D charge for next year will therefore be the Precept figure divided by a tax base of £166.57 The Clerk would like to inform Council that the present precept top up grant was £65.67 and the final Precept request figure was divided by a tax base of £166.73. 

The Clerk has started preparing the Precept Budget and will bring a first draft to the December meeting with three suggested budgets to be discussed. These will need to be resolved at the 14th January 2015 meeting.
18. Clerks Annual Salary Review

Council is asked to hear the recommendations from the Staffing Committee re the Clerks Salary Review.

19. Clerk’s Report
Society of Local Council Clerks National Conference

The Clerk would like to thank Council for allowing her to attend. The Clerk has come back with many ideas on Community cohesion, a Community buying scheme and details from Unity Trust on their internet Banking Accounts. And extremely enthused on possible new projects and working practices.

The Clerk has copies of the power point presentations she attended if Councillors wish to view them.

The Clerk has also purchased personally a book Public Safety and Risk Assessment as her continual professional development reading for the year ahead. 
Noticeboards

Council is asked to note that the Clerk has found that the Noticeboard in Kingston Deverill has a faulty door, it no longer locks. Council is asked to discuss its repair.
Litter Pick

Council is asked to consider the dates of the 28th/29th March as the date for the litter pick next year. The Clerk has arranged for the equipment to be in Maiden Bradley and Horningsham the two weekends prior. The Clerk will with Councils approval book the equipment with Wiltshire Council.

The Clerk recommends that a Councillor or Parishioner is designated to be the Community Lead for the Litter pick project to enable the person to promote locally and also collect directly the names of parishioners willing to take part in advance, along with the Clerk. The use of this method has proven proactive in increasing the number of those taking part in other parishes.
Clerk’s Office Risk Assessment

Council is asked to note that the Clerk has had her Risk Assessment actioned on her working area. The report confirms that there has been no change to her working environment since the last report.

Training - Society of Local Council Clerks Programme for 2015

The Clerk has read the training programme and would like to highlight the below courses which are relevant to the needs of the Council.

Council is asked to note that the 2015 Society of Local Council Clerks Regional Roadshow programme has been announced and will take place on the 1st July 2015 at Salisbury Race Course. The Road show includes:

•Branch networking session: Meet your local branch and discuss local current issues.

•Legal, employment and financial briefings: An excellent opportunity to discuss recent changes in the sector and examine how these impact on the powers, duties and procedures of parish, town and community councils.

•Neighbourhood Development Plans: A case study session from our experts at Planning Aid England and Wales with practical advice on how to effectively engage your community with your plan.

•Master planning in Calne: Linda Roberts FILCM, Clerk to Calne Town Council shares her experience of the intensive consultation exercise with the Calne community to create master plan for the town's future development.

Council is asked if it would consider the Clerks attendance, neighbourhood development plans are becoming increasingly important to a rural parish as well as the towns and this would give me a wealth of information first hand. The shared cost would be £23.00 per Parish Council and would be from the 2015/2016 budget.

Quotes, Contracts and Tendering

The above Course highlighted in her Appraisal is being held on the February 15th 2015 at Huntingdon Town Council Town Hall, Market Hill, Huntingdon, PE29 3PJ at a cost of £125.00 plus VAT for SLCC members, which gives a shared cost of the course would be £41.66 per Parish Council before VAT which can be claimed back. Possible travel by rail as it is a drive of over three hours would be £24.80 per parish council looking at the price of tickets online.  Council is asked to discuss and if agreed approve the Clerks attendance and the cost.

Course Outline:
•Essential for all Clerks and Responsible Financial Officers and Project Managers.

•The Legalities - Standing Orders and Financial Regulations

•How do you find suppliers - advertising, EU Procurement Directives and other regulations?

•Competitive quotes, formal tenders, contracts, specifications - jargon busting!

•Competition Strategy - selecting the right solution to your goods/service

•Detailed specifications - Get it right the first time!

•Tender documents - standard documentation required such as prices, method statements, policies, procedures, health and safety risk assessments and certificates

•Evaluating the bids - the scoring process

•Contract Management - making sure it works

•Other - Bring along your competition issues and questions to a special clinic session

Planning Demystified! Training for Council Clerks

Council is asked to discuss the Clerks possible attendance at the above planning course. This course is taking place in Somerset at The Hollies Hotel, Bower Hinton, Martock Somerset, TA12 6LG which is only 40 minutes travel away for the Clerk.

Overview - Town Planning is complex, involved and ever changing subject and decisions made by Local Planning Authorities have a long lasting impact on all towns, villages and local communities. Pressure for development is increasing all the time and it is important that Councillors exercise sound and balanced judgments when making observations on developments that will affect their locality, especially for major schemes and that these judgments and decisions are based on 'Material Planning Considerations.'

 Why should the Clerk attend?

•Sound Planning recommendations are essential for the proper working of any Local Town, Parish or Community Council, both to ensure that the Council responds in a professional manner, that is valued by the Local Planning Authority and to protect the reputation of the Town Council. 

•Developing good working relationships between Councillors commenting upon planning applications and those assisting and advising them is critical. 

•Providing, maintaining and improving training in planning for both town council officers is therefore an important requirement for all authorities. 

Who should attend? -•This course is aimed at all Town, Parish & Community Council Clerks, to help 'demystify' planning and help them exercise their important role, in guiding and advising their Councillors and Committees on planning matters. 

 Time: 0930 - 1630* *this is a one day course. Exact timings will be confirmed when you receive your joining instructions.

Course outline: The training will include presentations on a wider range of planning issues, workshops, reflective discussion and the development of an action plan. Attendees will also be provided with the Footprint Futures document, 'Material Planning Considerations' which contains the key elements of the training, to assist in advising and training Councillors within their own authorities.

About the trainer: The course, which would be delivered by Simon Williams, MBE, BSc, Dip Tp. MSc, MRTPI who is Chartered Town Planner has over 35 years' experience on planning a number of local authorities in England & Wales. He was Head of Planning and Regeneration at Weymouth & Portland Borough Council in Dorset for many years and has extensive experience of delivering such training to Elected Members, including Town Councils and is a visiting lecturer at a number of  Universities.

The Clerk has sought approval from the other parishes she covers for there to be a shared cost of £48.34 per Parish Council but she believes this is an invaluable course to attend.

Wiltshire Branch Society of Local Council Clerks

Council is asked to note that the Clerk has been voted as Vice Chairman for a further year at the Wiltshire Society of Local Council Clerks Branch meeting. The Clerk represented Wiltshire at the Society of Local Council Clerks National Executive Committee and also attended the Institute of Local Council Managers AGM where the Clerk was awarded a certificate for her work over the past year.  The Wiltshire Branch Chairman Linda Roberts who is the Town Clerk for Calne has been elected as President for the Society of Local Council Clerks for the coming year.
20. Meetings for Councillors to consider attending
Wiltshire Council Car Parking Consultation Workshop
The workshop is being held on the 4th December 2014 at County Hall in Trowbridge. 

The agenda will be:

1900hrs            -           Meet and greet with coffee

1915hrs            -           Welcome and venue arrangements and agenda

1920hrs            -           Car Park Review explanation

1940hrs            -           Workshop (general discussions on town proposals capturing comments – details available through consultation link)

2030hrs            -           Voting on consultation questions

2050hrs            -           Round up and close
Council is asked to note that the Clerk is able to attend this meeting if no Councillors are able to attend.

21. Correspondence received
Strategic Housing Land Availability Assessment (SHLAA)
Council is asked to note the below retrospectively.
Wiltshire Council is required by national planning policy to prepare and maintain a Strategic Housing Land Availability Assessment (SHLAA) on an annual basis. The SHLAA is an essential part of the evidence base requirements for the preparation of Development Plan Documents (DPDs, now known as “Local Plans”) in terms of assisting with the appraisal of potential sources of housing supply. 

In maintaining the SHLAA, the Council has already asked for landowners and agents to submit potential development sites for appraisal.  To date, we have received over 1,000 such sites, many of which have been included in the SHLAA.  For the vast majority of these sites we have contact and landowner details but the information we hold may well have changed over time, particularly for long-standing SHLAA nominations. 

We would like to ensure that our landownership details are up to date for a number of submitted SHLAA sites, which can be found on our consultation portal (http://consult.wiltshire.gov.uk/portal) via the link ‘SHLAA Site Information’. 

If you have any local knowledge regarding these could you please provide this information using the online form that can also be found on the portal.

Please use a separate form for each site and quote the SHLAA site reference number as indicated on the maps. Any information submitted will be held in compliance with data protection legislation (see statement on form).  Please respond by Friday 17 October 2014. 

It is important to note that the SHLAA sites have no status in planning terms and should not be viewed as specific allocations of land for future housing development. 

Yours faithfully Chris Roe Senior Planning Officer Wiltshire Council

Cranborne Chase Area of Outstanding Natural Beauty (AONB)

Council is asked to discuss the below email and inform the Clerk if it is happy for the Clerk to work with Harry Bell at the AONB on the below:

We are currently looking at ways of promoting events happening within the AONB, and to this end would like to make contact with you regarding sending us details of events happening in your parishes.

Our website is currently undergoing a complete revamp to include an events guide, as well as interactive mapping featuring walking, cycling and riding routes - no doubt some of these will be in your parishes.  We also will be updating our Grants section, which contains details of how funding may be available for community projects within your parish.

It would be very useful to hear from you if you'd like to take advantage of getting your major events listed on our website, or working together in any other ways.  We certainly would love to get some publicity on your website, if you have one, or have a short article in your parish magazines.  You might also like us to get in touch with a group in your parish who might like input from the AONB Team - just let us know!

If you feel able to respond, even if it's just a 'yes, we would be interested in working together more' that would be great, I'll look forward to your reply - you can email us at info@cranbornechase.org.uk.

Harry Bell, Communications and GIS Office, Cranborne Chase AONB
Police and Crime Commissioner
Council is asked to discuss the below and inform the Clerk of its reply.

Police and Crime Commissioner Angus Macpherson would like the views of residents in Wiltshire and Swindon on the use of Community Remedies to tackle some low-level offenders. 

The Office of the Police and Crime Commissioner for Wiltshire and Swindon is launching a consultation with local people to make sure their views are heard. 

Results of the consultation will be used to help shape options to be used in discussions between officers and victims.  Community remedies will only be used if the victim of the crime agrees. 

Using this restorative approach when it is appropriate can help officers, and can be very effective. Offenders are dealt with swiftly and in a way that can reduce the chances of re-offending. 

Victims of crime can request that offenders directly repay the harm they have caused by, for example, cleaning off graffiti or repairing damage to property. Such remedies often increase levels of victim satisfaction compared to the court process.

This consultation will be available on the PCC website until 21st November.

http://www.wiltshire-pcc.gov.uk/Feedback/Community-Remedy/Community-Remedy-Consultation.aspx
Council is asked to note the emails, brochures and leaflets also received below; 
Temporary Closure of: A350 (Part) and B3089 (Part), East Knoyle (Two Mile Down Junction) and Temporary 30mph Speed Restriction: A350 (Part) East
Temporary Closure of: A350 (Part), Chicklade, Kingston Deverill, Brixton Deverill, Longbridge Deverill and Sutton Veny  
Office of National Statistics Study

Better 2gether Funding Awareness Campaign Poster 
Heart of Wessex LAG - news update

Best place to raise a family in the UK

Cranborne Chase AONB seminar lighting issues and how to help reduce light pollution in and around the AONB

Wiltshire Councils review on car parking charges and management, with the potential use of new technologies and the future role of local communities. The review also covers other aspects such as parking standards, first hour free parking and other charging exemptions

BT Phone boxes Consultation prior to removal

Came & Company Fireworks and Bonfire Advice

Clerks & Councils Direct
All other email correspondence received by the Clerk has been emailed or posted to Councillors. A list can be requested from the Clerk, if required.

22. Parish Clerks Delegated Powers LGA 1972 s101 the Clerk will give Council details of any matters dealt with under her delegated powers since the last meeting of Council. 

The two planning applications listed below:

14/08857/FUL Location: Littlemead Brixton Deverill Warminster Wiltshire BA12 7EJ

Proposal: Single storey extension and porch to side and front elevations: minor internal alterations.

14/09196/FUL Location: Lower Pertwood Farm Hindon Salisbury Wiltshire SP3 6TA Proposal:  Conversion of garage and store to form additional bedroom, ensuite and dining room, internal alteration to planning permission 13/02562/FUL.

23. Notice of items to be taken into consideration at the next meeting. 
Councillors are asked to highlight items

Draft Precept

VAT Claim

24. Items for Parish Newsletter & Notice Boards 

Councillors are asked to inform the Clerk.
25. Date of the next meeting The Council is asked to note that Wednesday 14th January 2015 is the date of the next Full Council meeting.

Council are asked to note that in the exercise of their functions they must take note of the following: Equal opportunities (race, gender, sexual orientation, marital status and any disability); Crime and Disorder, Health and Safety and Human Rights. Any person who may find difficulty in access to the meeting through disability is asked to advise the Clerk (07540 611906) or 01985 213436 email (upperdeverills@virginmedia.com) at least 24 hours before the meeting so that every effort may be made to provide access
